Support for Behavioral Health Providers During Public Health Emergencies

August 2022

Project Team

Samantha Lovan, MPH Brittany Julie, MPH Jaque King, MPP Kyra Martin Nancy Baum, PhD



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was supported by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) as part of an award totaling \$1.4 million. The contents are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official views of, nor an endorsement, by HRSA, HHS, or the U.S. Government. For more information, please visit HRSA.gov.

SUGGESTED CITATION

University of Michigan Behavioral Health Workforce Research Center. Support for Behavioral Health Providers During Public Health Emergencies. Ann Arbor, MI: UMSPH; 2022.

Table of Contents

Introduction	4
Methods	4
Literature Review	4
Qualitative Data Collection and Analysis	4
Literature Review	5
Burnout	5
Shifts in Service Delivery Resulting from COVID-19	6
Policy Changes Due to COVID-19	7
Gaps in the Literature.	8
Qualitative Analysis	8
Burnout Among Behavioral Health Providers Exacerbated by the Pandemic	8
Shifts in Service Delivery Mode for Behavioral Health Care	9
Impact of Reimbursement and Policy Changes on the Behavioral Health Workforce	9
Discussion	10
Burnout	10
Shifts in Service Delivery Resulting from COVID-19	10
Reimbursement and Policy Changes Due to COVID-19	10
Limitations	10
Conclusion	11
References	12
Appendix A: Literature Review Search Strategy	16
Appendix B: Policy Changes and Emergency Reforms Due to COVID-19 Impacting Behavioral Heroviders	alth 17
Appendix C: Interview Protocol: Support for Behavioral Health Providers During Public Health Emergencies	18
Annuality D: Interview Participant Information	20

Introduction

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has exacerbated the psychological suffering of many and has contributed to an increase in anxiety and depressive disorders in the U.S.¹ Recent studies have largely focused on the stressors experienced by frontline medical workers,² yet support for behavioral health providers is also crucial, given that they experienced significant stress and burnout prior to and during the pandemic.^{3,4} The pandemic also necessitated a rapid shift to telehealth for many behavioral health providers, compounding already challenging work environments.⁵

Results of a recent online survey measuring the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health of behavioral health providers indicate that respondents experienced feelings of distress, depression, anxiety, isolation, and fear. Of the 137 surveyed providers, 82% reported that the pandemic negatively affected their ability to deliver care to their clients. The study highlighted the transition from in-person care delivery to telehealth services made by behavioral health providers during the pandemic, as well as the additional efforts needed to support their education and training in delivering care during future emergencies.

The goal of this project was to understand the impact of public health emergencies—such as the COVID-19 pandemic—on behavioral health providers and the care they provide to patients. To that end, this study examined the following research questions:

- 1. What supports are in place for behavioral health providers to manage burnout and stress during public health emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 2. What supports are available to assist with necessary shifts in service delivery, such as the transition from in-person care to telehealth services?
- 3. What are the long-term implications of the shift to telehealth for behavioral health providers and patients?

Methods

Literature Review

We conducted a comprehensive literature review focused on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on behavioral health providers. We examined literature on best practices for addressing burnout and workplace stress for behavioral health providers, shifts in service delivery and relevant policy changes during the pandemic, and supports and resources available to help providers adjust to these changes.

To ensure we were capturing literature relevant to the COVID-19 pandemic, we initially focused our search to identify articles published in 2020 or later. However, owing to a dearth of COVID-19 research on the population of interest (behavioral health providers), we expanded our search to include articles on burnout in the behavioral health workforce from 2012 to the present. As the context surrounding COVID-19 and the provision of care is rapidly evolving, we included both peer-reviewed and gray literature sources, such as handbooks, toolkits, presentations, press releases, and other sources as relevant. Databases and search terms included in the review are presented in Appendix A. Appendix B includes a summary of policy changes and emergency reforms implemented because of COVID-19 that impacted behavioral health providers.

Qualitative Data Collection and Analysis

We then developed a semi-structured interview protocol informed by our literature review. We conducted key informant interviews with stakeholders and experts familiar with burnout, the transition to telehealth during the pandemic, and types of support available to the behavioral health workforce. Potential interviewees were identified through the literature, recommendations from other interviewees (snowball sampling), and existing relationships between the authors and behavioral health organizations and providers. Interviews lasted approximately 45 minutes and were recorded to ensure the data accurately captured each

interviewee's perspective and experience. Three analysts met biweekly to discuss interviews, early findings, and emerging themes. A codebook was developed jointly between two analysts after six completed interviews and was revised as necessary during analysis. Two analysts conducted a thematic analysis using the codebook and came to a consensus on findings through discussion. Interviews were reviewed by a third analyst, who contributed to summarizing findings. The interview protocol and selected interview participants are presented in Appendix C and D, respectively.

This study (HUM00213274) was deemed "not regulated" by the University of Michigan IRBMED.

Literature Review

Burnout

Burnout is a syndrome defined in the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-11) as experiencing feelings of exhaustion, cynicism, and ineffectiveness due to chronic workplace stress. Among behavioral health providers, burnout is typically described as experiencing emotional exhaustion, cynicism or depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment due to work-related stress. 8,9 These three components of burnout come from the Maslach Burnout Inventory, a widely used scale originally developed for human services workers. 10,11 Other scales commonly used include the Copenhagen Work Burnout Inventory, Oldenburg Burnout Inventory, and Counselor Burnout Inventory. 12

Impact on Behavioral Health Providers

Although literature concerning the effects of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic on burnout among behavioral health providers is limited, a variety of studies suggest that burnout can affect physical and mental health for many professionals. 13 Though there is similarly limited research into the effects of burnout on quality of care, it is associated with negative feelings toward mental health consumers, as well as provider absenteeism and turnover. 14 A survey of 93 community mental health providers found that COVID-19-related work changes significantly affected turnover intentions because of increased burnout. 15

Workload also plays a role in burnout among behavioral health providers. Even before 2020, the U.S. had a critical behavioral healthcare workforce shortage. The scarcity of providers has since been exacerbated by increasing patient need as rates of anxiety, depression, substance use disorder, and other behavioral health concerns have climbed during the pandemic. 16 Though numbers differ across sources, the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) reported that in 2022, a total of 154 million Americans are in Mental Health Professional Shortage Areas, with >7,000 additional practitioners needed. 17

Factors associated with burnout may include high work demands, role conflict, role ambiguity, and other organizational factors. 18 Among behavioral health providers at the Veterans Health Administration, workload was the strongest predictor of burnout. 19 In addition, behavioral health providers may be more likely than other providers to experience burnout due to the nature of their work, including frequent client interaction, exposure to issues such as suicidality and trauma, and limited financial resources. 20-23

Interventions Addressing Provider Burnout

Interventions to decrease burnout among behavioral health providers address the issue through one of two strategies: addressing organizational factors (such as reducing workload and increasing job resources) or addressing individual factors (such as improving resilience and coping).²⁴ However, there are few burnout interventions targeted specifically toward behavioral health providers. In a meta-analysis of 27 studies conducted pre-pandemic, burnout interventions significantly reduced levels of emotional exhaustion and depersonalization among psychotherapists.²⁵

The American Psychological Association (APA) and Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) both have resources and recommendations available for how to address burnout. One of the most commonly recommended strategies to address burnout associated with the COVID-19 pandemic is self-care. This often includes meditation, proper sleep hygiene, physical exercise, and other enjoyable activities away from work. Self-care is specifically recommended for psychotherapists given the hazards of their work, including physical and emotional isolation and stress due to patient behaviors.²⁶

In 2021, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), through HRSA, announced that over 3 years, \$103 million would be allocated toward programs that reduce burnout and promote mental health and wellness among all health workers. Additional federal funding to further preserve the behavioral healthcare workforce and improve well-being is expected in the near future. The Biden-Harris FY23 Budget will include \$700 million for programs that provide training and funding to mental health and substance abuse clinicians dedicated to practicing in underserved areas. In addition, HHS is expected to allocate \$225 million to training programs to increase the number of community health workers and improve access to behavioral health support in underserved communities.

Shifts in Service Delivery Resulting from COVID-19

With the onset of the pandemic causing shutdowns in many non-emergency healthcare settings and other in-person restrictions to prevent the spread of COVID-19, the shift in service delivery to telehealth from in-person care happened almost immediately. However, despite the technology existing for many years prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, few medical or behavioral healthcare providers utilized telehealth with regularity.

Provider Telehealth Utilization

In a qualitative study of the experiences of outpatient psychiatrists, less than half had experience with telemedicine before the COVID-19 pandemic,³⁰ yet when the pandemic hit the U.S., it was crucial for behavioral health providers to adapt to conducting telehealth visits to serve their patients. One longitudinal study showed from 2020 to 2021, telehealth availability increased by 77% in mental health treatment facilities and 143% in substance use disorder treatment facilities.³¹ In another national survey of>2,600 licensed psychologists, 7.1% reported using telepsychology prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, which increased to 85.5% during the pandemic.³² There was significant variation in how prepared providers were to make this shift from in-person services to telehealth services. The greatest increases in telepsychology use occurred among female psychologists,³³ those with training and organizational support in telehealth, and those who treated patients for relationship issues and anxiety.³⁴

Telehealth Training for Providers

The Mental Health Technology Transfer Center Network (MHTTC) is one of three technical support organizations funded by SAMHSA that "...work[s] with systems, organizations, and treatment practitioners involved in the delivery of mental health services to strengthen their capacity to deliver effective evidence-based practices to individuals." Throughout the pandemic, the MHTTCs—along with their addiction (ATTC) and prevention (PTTC) focused counterparts—have offered webinars and training sessions to providers in their networks on a variety of topics including billing, troubleshooting, and the basics of delivering psychotherapy via telehealth.

Provider Perspectives on Telehealth

A qualitative study interviewing 20 psychiatrists in early 2020 noted that although the transition had gone relatively smoothly, most wanted to return to delivering care in person.³⁶ Another study that interviewed 20 Medication for Opioid Use Disorder providers reported all were in favor of continuing newly flexible regulations, including the decision by SAMHSA³⁷ to waive the in-person medical evaluation requirement for providers prescribing buprenorphine. However, providers had mixed views on how they would implement telehealth long-term in their practices.³⁸ In a 2021 study on addiction treatment and telehealth, interview subjects (addiction treatment stakeholders and providers) and survey respondents (addiction treatment providers) felt telehealth had the potential to benefit both patients and providers with greater engagement and increased flexibility. Still, there were concerns that virtual delivery of care was not as effective as in-person care.³⁹

Policy Changes Due to COVID-19

As the COVID-19 pandemic took hold in the U.S., federal and state regulators, as well as public and private payers, made several adjustments to accommodate the changing needs in the healthcare landscape. Developing policies related to telehealth services were of particular importance to ensure that patients continued to receive care and that providers were paid for services. This was particularly challenging, as policies around telehealth had not been adopted widely or supported consistently in the U.S. prior to the pandemic. To accommodate the sudden shift in service delivery, many policy changes were implemented as emergency reforms. Policies to support telehealth generally fell into the following categories: changes in coverage, changes in reimbursement, reforms related to privacy/technology, and changes in prescribing practices.

Changes in Coverage

Prior to the pandemic, most private and public payers did not cover telehealth visits for behavioral health in the same way that in-person visits were covered. During the pandemic, coverage reforms happened at both the federal and state levels. 40 Every state issued some type of policy change to provide coverage parity for telehealth services during the pandemic. 41 In addition, 22 states changed laws or policies during the pandemic to provide more robust telehealth care, including requiring insurance coverage for audio-only telehealth and requiring insurers to have parity in cost sharing for telemedicine services.⁴²

The provision of "direct-to-consumer" telehealth was generally not covered by health insurance payers prior to the pandemic. This reform allowed the patient to be seen via telehealth in their home, as opposed to at a designated healthcare facility. Health insurers also expanded the provider types and services eligible for telehealth, expanded coverage for substance use disorder treatment, and relaxed geographic restrictions that required clinicians and patients to be in the same state during treatment.⁴³

Changes in Reimbursement

In addition to providing coverage parity for telehealth and in-person visits, health insurers began to provide payment parity for telehealth services. 44 This allowed providers to bill health insurance companies for telehealth services at the same rate they would bill for in-person services. In addition, some payers issued waivers for patient cost sharing (out-of-pocket costs including coinsurance, copayments, and deductibles). 45,46 Medicare payment for telehealth visits was raised to the same level as in-person visits and Medicaid distributed funds to providers to match historically billed payments not tied to fee-for-service visits.⁴⁷ It is unclear whether these changes will continue after the public health emergency ends.

Privacy/Technology Reforms

To support the rapid transition to telehealth, federal regulations were temporarily relaxed to allow for the use of mainstream video conferencing software, such as Zoom, Microsoft Teams, and FaceTime.⁴⁸ Previous regulations required the use of Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) -compliant telehealth platforms by service providers. Some providers and patients continue to be wary about the security of telehealth—particularly among communities historically marginalized by the healthcare system.

Changes in Prescribing Practices

With the declaration of the public health emergency, the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), in conjunction with HHS, shifted policy to allow for some virtual prescribing. During the public health emergency, authorized practitioners can prescribe a controlled substance to a patient using telemedicine, even if the patient is not at a hospital or clinic registered with the DEA. In addition, qualifying practitioners can prescribe buprenorphine to new and existing patients with opioid use disorder based on a telephone evaluation. 49 However, some concerns about over-prescribing and fraud remain.

Gaps in the Literature

Literature describing the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on burnout among behavioral health providers are limited at the time of this analysis, while the public health emergency due to the pandemic is still in effect. Much of the recent research and actions focus on burnout among frontline physical health providers directly treating COVID-19 patients, including nurses, physicians, and respiratory therapists.⁵⁰ There is a need to understand how the pandemic has impacted burnout experienced by behavioral health providers and how burnout affects their ability to provide quality care as well. In addition, research focused on the long-term efficacy and effectiveness of telehealth in the behavioral health field, both on patients and on behavioral health providers, is in its infancy and should be further developed to inform significant policy changes.

Qualitative Analysis

Our research team identified 28 potential interview participants from the literature, snowball sampling, and existing relationships with behavioral health organizations and providers. Of the 28 identified participants, we completed 12 key informant interviews with experts and providers in the behavioral health workforce. Our team reached out to potential interview participants via e-mail three or more times. A few potential participants declined to participate owing to a lack of availability in their schedules, and some declined because they did not believe they had appropriate content expertise. Details regarding interview subjects are presented in Appendix D. We completed a thematic analysis to identify common findings among interview subjects, presented below. Findings fell into three major thematic categories: burnout among behavioral health providers exacerbated by the pandemic, shifts in service delivery mode for behavioral health care, and the impact of reimbursement and policy changes on the behavioral health workforce.

Burnout Among Behavioral Health Providers Exacerbated by the Pandemic

The emotionally difficult and stressful labor done by the behavioral health workforce was compounded by the COVID-19 pandemic. As noted in the literature, burnout is a large factor in behavioral health workers leaving their jobs—several of our interview subjects confirmed that there was especially high turnover during the pandemic. Although there was no uniform response to questions about burnout, half of the interview participants suggested that low salaries in the behavioral health field are an important obstacle in recruitment and retention. Significant decreases in workforce size due to stress and low pay then puts additional stress on remaining providers, creating a cycle of burnout.

Burnout can be addressed at both the individual and organizational/systems levels. Given the number of organizational and environmental factors that are related to burnout, the individuals we interviewed recommended organizational changes over individual-level interventions.51 Despite the preference for organizational interventions, nine interviewees confirmed that burnout supports often focus on wellness, resilience, and other individual-level factors, while less focus is put on systemic issues. Systemic factors that affect burnout include the ability to manage one's own schedule, having a balanced or reduced workload, and the ability to take time off. Multiple participants reported that top-down support from organizational leaders and having access to peer support are particularly useful when coping with emotionally difficult and stressful work. Importantly, a number of interviewees emphasized that common self -care interventions, such as meditation, promotion of sleep hygiene, and expressing gratitude, were not effective in reducing chronic burnout for behavioral health providers. Surface-level wellness strategies aimed at individuals, like free food or time for meditation, highlight a disconnect between what leaders believe will be effective and what providers themselves experience. According to our data, though likely well -intentioned, the interventions do not get to the root of the issue, which stems from overwork and low pay.

Low compensation for behavioral health providers came up numerous times in our interviews,

especially when discussing social workers, non-PhD therapists, peer providers, and unlicensed community behavioral health providers. Chronically low salaries can lead to financial instability and can make providers feel undervalued and unappreciated. These low wages coupled with a high-stress work environment often challenge recruitment and retention efforts in the behavioral health workforce. Some providers leave their positions in underfunded community organizations serving high-need clients to work in private practice. which typically offers higher pay and more flexibility. Others leave the workforce altogether. Despite many interview subjects noting the general dedication behavioral health providers have to their work, this dedication will not prevent turnover if low salaries do not cover the cost of living or compensate providers adequately.

Shifts in Service Delivery Mode for Behavioral Health Care

The ability to deliver services remotely was beneficial to providers on numerous levels. Multiple interviewees reported that the shift to telehealth from face-to-face care reduced "no show" rates, which have historically been very high for behavioral health appointments. A lower "no show" rate may have allowed providers to continue to deliver and bill for services throughout the public health emergency at levels similar to pre-pandemic levels. Several interviewees reported an appreciation for the flexibility of remote or hybrid work, contributing to a more positive work experience. More than half of our interview participants (n=7) believe a hybrid model of telehealth and in-person care will be the norm moving forward.

Despite the many advantages of telehealth, 11 of 12 interview participants stressed that some types of therapies, services, and client populations are not well suited for virtual care delivery. Some highlighted incompatible treatments were inpatient care and tactile or group therapies. Respondents also discussed the difficulty with effectively observing certain patients during sessions via telehealth and emphasized that additional research into the long-term effectiveness of telehealth should be conducted to inform permanent policy changes or workplace recommendations.

Interviewees reported a lack of adequate training following the service delivery shift from in-person to telehealth services. Existing telehealth training resources have focused primarily on the basic use of technology, but interviewees said there are limited education opportunities around best practices for teletherapy. A few interview subjects made clear that behavioral healthcare strategies are not all directly transferable between modalities. Virtual patient appointments can pose challenges that in-person appointments do not, including difficulty reading facial expressions, maintaining privacy, and facilitating group activities. Yet, instead of modifying their practice, providers have largely been implementing their regular inperson care strategies via telehealth. There is a sense that providers have not yet prioritized learning and implementing telehealth-specific approaches. A few interview subjects also pointed out that even if the training was available, attendance was limited because it was time-consuming and burdensome for an already over-taxed workforce.

Impact of Reimbursement and Policy Changes on the Behavioral Health Workforce

The suddenness of the pandemic necessitated swift policy changes to accommodate the new service delivery methods. However, the dissemination and communication of these changes were not always clear or consistent. Multiple interview participants noted that figuring out new billing systems or codes was challenging, and one noted they received conflicting guidance from the federal and state levels. Further, several providers and researchers highlighted long-term concerns around telehealth reimbursement more broadly. Until insurance coverage for telehealth is expanded permanently, behavioral health workers cannot guarantee their ability to provide care virtually. This has implications for organizations' willingness to invest time and financial resources into training for providers.

Advocacy and support organizations, such as the American Psychological Association and SAMHSA, have worked diligently during the pandemic to provide resources for providers related to changes in behavioral health policy. They have conducted webinars, posted Q&A's, and provided opportunities for the behavioral health workforce to learn about policy changes. Some of these opportunities included e-mail newsletters, mini-training sessions, and downloadable resources. Interviewees expressed that these organizations often filled gaps in understanding for providers related to policy changes—particularly during the pandemic.

Discussion

Burnout

Behavioral health providers have faced unique challenges during the pandemic, including a shrinking workforce and rapidly increasing patient base. The individuals we interviewed suggested providers did not receive adequate support to respond to these changes. Burnout can lead to compassion fatigue and even negatively impact patient care, which makes it critically important to address. 52 One interview participant voiced the inherent tension in the behavioral health workforce between the increase in demand for services and desire to help as many people as possible with the need to protect providers' own well-being.

As discussed previously, most widespread burnout interventions are targeted toward frontline physical healthcare workers. Although the \$103 million from the American Rescue Plan intended to strengthen resiliency and reduce burnout in the health field is critical, the funds do not specifically address the unique needs of behavioral health providers. In addition, the burnout reduction approaches that exist tend to focus primarily on individual well-being rather than on systemic reforms, despite some research suggesting that organizational changes may be more effective. However, there is a lack of research testing organizational interventions through controlled trials.53 Further research is needed to understand which burnout interventions are most effective across provider types, given the unique experiences of the behavioral health workforce.

Shifts in Service Delivery Resulting from COVID-19

The switch from in-person to telehealth care has demonstrated several advantages. Behavioral health providers in our interviews, as well as the reviewed literature, highlighted that the increased workday flexibility and reduced commutes, in conjunction with a decreased number of "no-shows," have allowed providers to be more efficient with their time. On the other hand, technology remains an issue for many clients and providers, both in terms of access and technical literacy. This issue is magnified in rural and low -income communities, particularly communities of color that the healthcare system has historically marginalized, creating disparities in behavioral healthcare delivery. Older patients, homeless or incarcerated patients, and Native American patients were highlighted by our interviewees as populations particularly vulnerable to falling through the cracks with virtual care.

Reimbursement and Policy Changes Due to COVID-19

Though the pandemic forced significant and rapid policy changes around telehealth, it remains unclear whether these changes will continue when the public health emergency for COVID-19 ends. Although the public health emergency was most recently renewed on July 15, 2022,54 several interview subjects spoke about the uncertainty around the permanence of coverage reimbursement policies implemented during the pandemic. Low wages are already a critical factor in burnout and the loss of employees in this field. Without clear coverage guidelines and adequate reimbursement for telehealth services, the workforce shortage could worsen.

Limitations

This study has a number of limitations. First, we were only able to interview 12 of the 28 potential interview participants. Although we identified as much relevant literature as possible, the ongoing nature of the pandemic may mean that important insights have not yet been realized and described in the published literature. Finally, the majority of our interview participants represent researchers and the experience of providers at higher licensure levels, so we may not have fully and accurately captured the experiences of unlicensed community behavioral health providers.

Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic has brought much-needed attention to the phenomenon of burnout, particularly among healthcare workers. However, more research is needed to determine the best ways to support behavioral health providers specifically. In addition, the transition to telehealth has been largely positive for behavioral health providers, but there are a number of challenges that must be addressed as telehealth becomes a mainstream service modality. More research is needed to identify best practices for telehealth delivery of behavioral health services, ensuring providers understand the nuances required for effective teletherapy, especially for populations that have been disproportionately negatively impacted during the COVID-19 pandemic. In the behavioral health workforce, this includes lower licensure (or unlicensed) providers, peer counselors, and community behavioral health providers. Finally, if there are permanent extensions of policies that establish coverage and payment parity for telehealth, provider organizations should invest in effective ways to support their staff in this new element of the behavioral healthcare landscape.

References

- 1. Panchal N, et al. The implications of COVID-19 for mental health and substance use. Kaiser Family Foundation. Published February 2021. https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/the-implications-of-covid-19-for-mental-health-and-substance-use/.
- Palosky C. KFF/post survey reveals the serious mental health challenges facing frontline health care workers a year into the COVID-19 pandemic. Kaiser Family Foundation. Published April 2021. https:// www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/press-release/kff-post-survey-reveals-the-serious-mental-healthchallenges-facing-frontline-health-care-workers-a-year-into-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- 3. Fish JN, Mittal M. Mental health providers during COVID-19: essential to the US public health workforce and in need of support. Public Health Rep. 2021;136(1):14-17. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920965266.
- Haseltine W. The COVID syndemic: the mental health crisis of mental health workers." Forbes. Published March 2021. https://www.forbes.com/sites/williamhaseltine/2021/03/09/the-covid-syndemic-the-mental-health-crisis-of-mental-health-workers/?sh=4b4edcf851c2.
- 5. Fish JN, Mittal M. Mental health providers during COVID-19: essential to the US public health workforce and in need of support. Public Health Rep. 2021;136(1):14-17. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920965266.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. World Health Organization. QD85 Burnout. ICD-11 for Mortality and Morbidity Statistics. Published February 2022. https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-m/en#http%3a%2f%2fid.who.int%2ficd%2fentity%2f129180281.
- 8. Morse G, et al. Burnout in mental health services: a review of the problem and its remediation. Adm Policy Ment Health. 2012;39(5):341-352. doi:10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1.
- 9. Doherty AS, et al. Measuring burnout In social work: factorial validity of the Maslach Burnout Inventory—Human Services Survey. Eur J Psychol Assess. 2021;37(1):6-14. doi:10.1027/1015-5759/a000568
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Maslach C, Jackson SE. The measurement of experienced burnout. J Organ Behav. 1981;2(2):99-113. doi:10.1002/job.4030020205
- 12. National Academy of Medicine. Valid and Reliable Survey Instruments to Measure Burnout, Well-Being, and Other Work-Related Dimensions. Published 2022. https://nam.edu/valid-reliable-survey-instruments-measure-burnout-well-work-related-dimensions/.
- 13. Morse G, et al. Burnout in mental health services: a review of the problem and its remediation. Admin Policy Ment Health. 2012;39(5):341-352. doi:10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Sklar M, Aarons G, Ehrhart M. Covid-related work changes, burnout, and turnover intentions In mental health providers: a moderated mediation analysis. *Psychiatr Rehabil J.* 2021;44(3):219-228. doi:10.1037/prj0000480
- 16. Chacon NC, et al. Substance use during COVID-19 pandemic: impact on the underserved communities. Discoveries (Craiova, Romania). 2020;9(4):141. doi:10.15190/d.2021.20
- 17. Health Resources and Services Administration. Shortage Areas. Published 2022. https://data.hrsa.gov/topics/health-workforce/shortage-areas.

- 18. Lee MK, et al. Relationship between environmental factors and burnout of psychotherapists: meta
 analytic approach. *Counsel Psychother Res.* 2020;20(1):164-172. doi:10.1002/capr.12245
- 19. Zivin K, et al. Relationships between work–environment characteristics and behavioral health provider burnout in the Veterans Health Administration. *Health Serv Res.* 2022;57(S1):83:94. doi:10.1111/1475-6773.13964
- 20. Trombello JM, et al. Burnout during the COVID-19 pandemic: descriptive and predictive data from a survey of psychologists at a single academic medical center. *Acad Psychiatry*. 2021 Nov 29;1-5. doi:10.1007/s40596-021-01562-4
- 21. Rokach A, Boulazreg S. The COVID-19 era: how therapists can diminish burnout symptoms through self-care. Curr Psychol. 2022;41(8):5660-5667. doi:10.1007/s12144-020-01149-6
- 22. Johnson J, Corker C, O'Connor DB. Burnout In psychological therapists: a cross□sectional study investigating the role of supervisory relationship quality. *Clin Psychol.* 2020;24(3):223-235. doi:10.1111/cp.12206
- 23. Dreison KC, et al. Job burnout in mental health providers: a meta-analysis of 35 years of intervention research. *J Occup Health Psychol*. 2018;23(1):18-30. doi:10.1037/ocp0000047
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Lee MK, et al. Relationship between environmental factors and burnout of psychotherapists: meta
 analytic approach. *Counsel Psychother Res.* 2020;20(1):164-172. doi:10.1002/capr.12245
- 26. Rokach A, Boulazreg S. The COVID-19 era: how therapists can diminish burnout symptoms through self-care. *Curr Psychol.* 2022;41(8):5660-5667. doi:10.1007/s12144-020-01149-6
- 27. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. HHS Announces \$103 Million from American Rescue Plan to Strengthen Resiliency and Address Burnout in the Health Workforce. Published July 2021. https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/07/16/hhs-announces-103-million-arp-funding-to-address-health-workforce-burnout.html.
- 28. The White House. FACT SHEET: President Biden to Announce Strategy to Address Our National Mental Health Crisis, As Part of Unity Agenda in his First State of the Union. Published March 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/01/fact-sheet-president-biden-to-announce-strategy-to-address-our-national-mental-health-crisis-as-part-of-unity-agenda-in-his-first-state-of-the-union/.
- 29. The White House. FACT SHEET: President Biden to Announce Strategy to Address Our National Mental Health Crisis, As Part of Unity Agenda in his First State of the Union. Published March 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/01/fact-sheet-president-biden-to-announce-strategy-to-address-our-national-mental-health-crisis-as-part-of-unity-agenda-in-his-first-state-of-the-union/.
- 30. Uscher-Pines L, et al. Suddenly becoming a "virtual doctor": experiences of psychiatrists transitioning to telemedicine during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2020;74(11):1143-1150. https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/10.1176/appi.ps.202000250.
- 31. Cantor J, et al. Telehealth adoption by mental health and substance use disorder treatment facilities in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2021;74(4):411-417. doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202100191
- 32. Pierce BS, et al. The COVID-19 telepsychology revolution: a national study of pandemic-based changes in U.S. mental health care delivery. *Am Psychol.* 2021;76(1):14-25. doi:10.1037/amp0000722
- 33. The authors suggest that because female psychologists may more often be responsible for childcare,

when childcare facilities closed early in the pandemic, female psychologists had to deliver more services via telehealth to manage both their children and their professional services from home.

- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Mental Health Technology Transfer Center Network. About the MHTTC Network. Published 2022. https://mhttcnetwork.org/centers/mhttc-network-coordinating-office/about-mhttc-network.
- 36. Uscher-Pines L, et al. Suddenly becoming a "virtual doctor": experiences of psychiatrists transitioning to telemedicine during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2020;74(11):1143-1150. https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/10.1176/appi.ps.202000250.
- 37. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). FAQs: Provision of Methadone and Buprenorphine for the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder in the COVID-19 Emergency. Published April 2020. https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/faqs-for-oud-prescribing-and-dispensing.pdf.
- 38. Treitler PC, et al. Perspectives of opioid use disorder treatment providers during COVID-19: adapting to flexibilities and sustaining reforms. *J Subst Abuse Treat.* 2022;132:108514. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108514
- 39. Mark T, et al. Addiction treatment and telehealth: review of efficacy and provider insights during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2021;73(5):484-491. https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/full/10.1176/appi.ps.202100088.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Center for Connected Health Policy. Service Expansion. Published 2022. https://www.cchpca.org/topic/service-expansion/.
- 42. Volk J, et al. States' actions to expand telemedicine access during COVID-19 and future policy considerations. The Commonwealth Fund. Published June 2021. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2021/jun/states-actions-expand-telemedicine-access-covid-19#4.
- 43. Weigel G, et al. Opportunities and barriers for telemedicine in the U.S. during the COVID-19 emergency and beyond. Kaiser Family Foundation. Published May 2020. https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/opportunities-and-barriers-for-telemedicine-in-the-u-s-during-the-covid-19-emergency-and-beyond/.
- 44. Ellimoottil C. Understanding the case for telehealth payment parity. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. Published May 2021. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20210503.625394/full/.
- 45. McDermott D, Cox C. Cost-sharing waivers and premium relief by private plans in response to COVID-19 (Nov. 2020 update). Kaiser Family Foundation. Published November 2020. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/cost-sharing-waivers-and-premium-relief-by-private-plans-in-response-to-covid-19.
- 46. Office of Inspector General. OIG Policy Statement Regarding Physicians and Other Practitioners That Reduce or Waive Amounts Owed by Federal Health Care Program Beneficiaries for Telehealth Services During the 2019 Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Outbreak. Published March 2020. https://oig.hhs.gov/documents/special-advisory-bulletins/960/policy-telehealth-2020.pdf.
- 47. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Medicare Telemedicine Health Care Provider Fact Sheet. Published May 2020. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/medicare-telemedicine-health-care-provider-fact-sheet.
- 48. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Notification of Enforcement Discretion for Telehealth Remote Communications During the COVID-19 Nationwide Public Health Emergency. Published January 2021. https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/emergency-preparedness/notification-

- enforcement-discretion-telehealth/index.html.
- 49. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Prescribing Controlled Substances Via Telehealth. Published January 2021. https://telehealth.hhs.gov/providers/policy-changes-during-the-covid-19-public-health-emergency/prescribing-controlled-substances-via-telehealth/.
- 50. Sharifi M, Asadi-Pooya AA, Mousavi-Roknabadi RS. Burnout among healthcare providers of COVID-19; a systematic review of epidemiology and recommendations. *Arch Acad Emerg Med.* 2021;9(1):e7. doi:10.22037/aaem.v9i1.1004
- 51. Morse G, et al. Burnout in mental health services: a review of the problem and its remediation. *Adm Policy Ment Health*. 2012;39(5):341-352. doi:10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1
- 52. Morse G, et al. Burnout in mental health services: a review of the problem and its remediation. *Adm Policy Ment Health*. 2012;39(5):341-352. doi:10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1
- 53. Cantor J, et al. Telehealth adoption by mental health and substance use disorder treatment facilities in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2021;74(4):411-417. doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.202100191
- 54. Administration for Strategic Preparedness and Response. Renewal of Determination that a Public Health Emergency Exists. Published July 2022. https://aspr.hhs.gov/legal/PHE/Pages/covid19-15jul2022.aspx.

Appendix A: Literature Review Search Strategy

Table 1: Literature Review Search Strategy			
Databases Search Terms			
PubMed, Google Scholar, University of Michigan libraries, gray literature Google search	"burnout" OR "stress" OR "burden", AND "supports" OR "programs", AND "mental health provider" OR "behavioral health provider" OR "substance use disorder provider" OR "counselor" or "therapist" AND "COVID-19" or "pandemic"		
PubMed, Google Scholar, gray literature Google search	"telehealth" OR "telemedicine" OR "remote" or "virtual" OR "telepsych*", AND "provider" OR "professional" or "clinician", AND "behavioral health" OR "mental health" OR "substance use disorder" OR "SUD" or "therapist", AND "educat*" OR "communicat*", AND "payment" OR "compensation" OR "reimburse*"		
Google Scholar, Google search, gray literature	"supports for behavioral health providers" OR "support for behavioral health providers during COVID-19" OR "transitions to telehealth", AND "behavioral health providers" OR "Impact of COVID-19", AND "transition to telehealth" OR "transition to telehealth", AND "behavioral health providers" OR "transition of mental health service delivery", AND "COVID-19 impact" OR "behavioral health provider perspectives", AND "transition to telehealth"		

Appendix B: Policy Changes and Emergency Reforms Due to **COVID-19 Impacting Behavioral Health Providers**

Table 2: Policy Changes and Emergency Reforms Due to COVID-19 Impacting Behavioral Health Providers		
Policy Reform Category	Specific Policy Changes/Emergency Reforms	
Changes in coverage	Insurance coverage parity for telehealth and in-person visits	
Changes in coverage	Coverage of "direct-to-consumer" telehealth services (i.e., in a patient's home)	
Changes in coverage	Expansion of eligible provider types/services for telehealth	
Changes in coverage	Expanded coverage for substance use disorder treatment	
Changes in coverage	Relaxed existing geographic restrictions that require clinicians and patients be in the same state	
Changes in reimbursement	Payment parity for telehealth and in-person visits	
Changes in reimbursement	Reduction/waivers for provider cost sharing	
Changes in reimbursement	Temporary distribution of historically billed Medicaid payments not tied to fee-for-service visits	
Privacy/technology reforms	Relaxation of HIPAA-compliant telehealth platform regulations	
Changes in prescribing practices	Prescribing of medication-assisted treatment via telehealth	
Changes in prescribing practices	Relaxed prior authorization requirements	

Appendix C: Interview Protocol—Support for Behavioral Health Providers During Public Health Emergencies

Introduction

The aim of this study is to identify best practices for supporting providers in the behavioral health workforce, particularly during public health emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic. The purpose of this call is to gain information and insights from you about evidence of increased burden of the pandemic on behavioral health providers, the resulting effects on their ability to deliver services, and on best practices in supporting behavioral health providers. You can choose whether or not to participate in this research (IRB #HUM00213274). This study is funded by HRSA, through the University of Michigan's Behavioral Health Workforce Research Center*.

*If you would like more information about the BHWRC and the Director, Dr. Kyle Grazier, please let me know and I will provide you with that information.

Questions

1. Briefly, what is your role at [organization]?

Domain 1: Burnout

Audience: advocacy groups, providers, researchers

- 2. What supports are in place for behavioral health providers to manage burnout and stress during public health emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic?
 - 1. Supports in general
 - 2. Supports within their own organizations
- 3. What types of interventions/supports have been most effective in reducing burnout due to the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 4. How does burnout from the COVID-19 pandemic affect providers' ability to provide care?
- 5. What are some unique challenges related to burnout for behavioral health providers (compared to other healthcare workers)?

Domain 2: Shifts in service delivery

Audience: advocacy groups, providers/provider groups, researchers

- 6. How has the shift to telehealth during the pandemic changed the quality of services/care delivered?
- 7. What supports existed to help guide providers through the transition to telehealth?
 - 1. What new supports were put in place?
- 8. What are best practices for providing support for shifts in service delivery?
- 9. What are the long-term implications of the shift to telehealth?
 - 1. For patients?
 - 2. For providers?

Domain 3: Reimbursement and policy

Audience: Provider/provider organization leadership, researchers

- 10. How did [organizations/your organization] implement changes to reimbursement policy?
 - 1. How did [organizations/your organization] provide support for reimbursement questions?
 - 2. What challenges were encountered?
 - 3. What was done well?
- 11. How often did [organizations/your organization] communicate with their providers regarding changes in service delivery models and reimbursement/payment?
- 12. What is your opinion on the timeliness and clarity of the guidance issued by [organizations/your organization]?
- 13. How often did providers seek guidance outside of their organization? (e.g., government websites, professional society websites, etc.)

Appendix D: Interview Participant Information

Researchers

Interview Subject Category: Researchers

This group will provide background information on burnout among mental health providers, how burnout may affect quality of care, and evidence-based burnout interventions for mental health providers. Additionally, researchers can provide insights into how policy changes and changes in care delivery (such as telehealth) may affect the ability of provid-

Participant	Title	Institution	Relevance to project
Michael Chaple, PhD	Assistant Professor, Dept. of Psychiatry	Columbia University	Director of Northeast and Caribbean Addiction Technology Transfer Center (ATTC). Research includes training and technical assistance for behavioral health providers, specifically substance use disorder providers.
Kenneth Gill, PhD	Associate Dean, Professor, and Chairperson, Dept. of Psychiatric Rehabilitation and Counseling Professions	Rutgers University	PI and Co-Director of Northeast and Caribbean Region Mental Health Technology Transfer Center (MHTTC). Program prepares future practitioners (undergraduate and graduate level) for psychiatric rehabilitation work.
Todd Molfen- ter, PhD	Senior Scientist, Center for Health Enhancement Systems Studies	University of Wisconsin	Director of Great Lakes MHTTC. Conducted research on the use of telehealth in mental health services during and after COVID-19.
Ann Murphy, PhD	Associate Professor, Dept. of Psychiatric Reha- bilitation and Counseling Services	Rutgers University	Co-Director of Northeast and Caribbean MHTTC. Research on challenges experienced by behavioral health organizations in New York resulting from COVID-19.
Michelle Saly- ers, PhD	Director, ACT Center of Indiana; Professor and Director of the Clinical Psychology Program	Indiana University– Purdue University Indi- anapolis	Research focuses on burnout, specifically in the behavioral health field. Lead researcher of a burnout reduction intervention called BREATHE , currently under evaluation.
Anne Helene Skinstad, PhD	Clinical Professor, Dept. of Community & Behavior- al Health, College of Pub- lic Health	University of Iowa	Project Director of the National American Indian & Alaska Native Addiction, Mental Health and Prevention Technology Transfer Centers (ATTC, MHTTC, and PTTC). Research focuses on behavioral health in special populations, including Native American populations.
Kara Zivin, PhD	Professor of Psychiatry, Obstetrics and Gynecolo- gy, and Health Manage- ment and Policy	University of Michigan	Lead author on a mixed methods <u>study protocol</u> investigating burnout among mental health providers across Veterans Health Administration facilities over time.

Advocacy Groups

Interview Subject Category: Advocacy Groups

This group will provide information on how the COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent transitions in care delivery have affected behavioral health providers, including what types of support/resources were made available and challenges encountered.

Participant	Title	Institution	Relevance to project
Oscar Morgan	Executive Director	Danya Institute	Director of the Central East MHTTC. Danya Institute's mission is to accelerate adoption of evidence-based practices in the field of behavioral health; operates SAMHSA Technology Transfer Centers.
C. Vaile Wright, PhD	Senior Director of the Of- fice of Health Care Inno- vation	American Psychological Association (APA)	APA fielded two surveys over the course of the pandemic related to telehealth, provider burnout, and work stressors.

Providers/Provider Organizations

Interview Subject Category: Providers/Provider Organizations

This group will provide insight into levels of burnout experienced by behavioral health providers and information on programs that can support behavioral health providers during times of major transition such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Provider organizations can also speak about challenges and best practices specific to their organization type.

Participant	Title	Institution	Relevance to project
Anna Byberg, LMSW	President	Dawn Farm	<u>Dawn Farm</u> is a non-profit organization in Washtenaw County, Michigan that provides treatment and recovery support services for people with substance abuse.
Sansea Jacob-	Director, Child and Ado- lescent Psychiatry Fellow- ship & Triple Board Pro-	escent Psychiatry Fellow- University of Pittsburgh	Executive Committee of <u>UPMC Physician Thrive</u> , an initiative to promote physician well-being and professional fulfillment.
gram		Co-chair of the UPMC Graduate Medical Education <u>WELL</u> committee, overseeing wellness initiatives for medical students.	
Gina Perez, MD	Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Director of Telepsychiatry	University of Pittsburgh Medical Center	Conducted <u>research</u> on the transition to telehealth and future considerations and implications for the transition in care delivery.